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January 24, 2020
By email: foia.appeals@dc.gov

Mayor’s Office of Legal Counsel (MOLC)
FOIA Appeal
1350 Pennsylvania Ave, NW, Suite 407
Washington, DC 20004

Re: Request 2019-FOIA-08119; Appeal 2020-011
Dear Colleagues:

This is an appeal of a second denial by D.C Public Schools (DCPS) of the D.C. Open Government Coalition’s request for the names of six D.C. public schools where claims of sexual abuse had been confirmed since January 2018. We seek only the school names. The new denial rests on several errors which we request the MOLC review. DCPS now contradicts the city’s highest-ranking education official on key facts and misinterprets public records law.  
Background to the request and appeal.  

The fact of the six substantiated claims of abuse but not their locations was reported last August by the highest D.C. education official and covered by the press.
 The Deputy Mayor for Education told an ANC commissioner who asked for the names of the schools, “we do not see any additional overall benefits to your request,” repeating twice that those with a need to know in each school community had already been told (as required, he said, by DCPS policy).  

We asked for the school names September 24, 2019, under the D.C. Freedom of Information Act (FOIA) because the Coalition believes that statute, not individual officials’ views, governs the public’s right to know this vital information.  
DCPS responded to our request October 11, 2019, stating that it “does not have documents that are responsive to this request” notwithstanding the Deputy Mayor’s public statements acknowledging the sustained complaints. In response, the Coalition filed an administrative appeal of DCPS’s determination on October 18, 2019. 

Your office opinion dated November 18, 2019, remanded the Coalition’s appeal with direction to DCPS to meet with us and confer to clarify the request and to do further search as needed. We met November 27 with agency legal staff and discussed several points: 

· that the same six schools are involved in the Deputy Mayor’s refusal regardless of the name of the claim (abuse, harassment, etc.), so our request has no fatal ambiguity as to the names we seek;

· that our request is only for records showing the school names, not any personally identifiable information, so no individual privacy issue should arise;

· that as courts interpret the law, any claims of statutory exemption have been waived by the prior releases described by the deputy mayor; 

· that concerns for burden are misplaced (agency officials said “you want all records with the relevant school’s name—so if we identify a school, you want every PTA newsletter and lunch menu, since each one has the school’s name?”) and that our request could be satisfied with a simple one-page letter naming the schools together with an official’s statement affirming that the names were drawn from agency records and are the six sites of the substantiated claims discussed by the Deputy Mayor. 
The DCPS officials we met (the FOIA officer and deputy general counsel) identified no unresolved issues of law. They appeared to agree that our request was clear so that no further search was needed and to understand that a simple communication was acceptable in lieu of any official record(s). We sent an email the next day to the agency officials memorializing these conclusions (copy attached). We exchanged repeatedly with the FOIA officer about the status of the Coalition’s request over the next 50 days, and at no time did DCPS express uncertainty about the meaning of the request or pose any remaining questions or obstacles.    
The response at issue in the present renewed appeal.

Nevertheless, DCPS responded on January 16, 2020, with a letter captioned “Supplemental Response (Following FOIA Appeal)” again denying our request and notifying us of appeal rights. 

The agency’s response requires your review in two respects.

First, DCPS now presents a version of important facts at odds with public statements of the  agency’s superior cabinet officer, the Deputy Mayor for Education. The six substantiated claims, the agency belatedly says, were of sexual “harassment,” not abuse. This distinction matters, according to the agency, because of a mayoral directive that for claims of sexual harassment “no information contained in the complaint file is disseminated.” DCPS further asserts that because of this order, contrary to the Deputy Mayor’s August 20 account “no public reporting was made about the six incidents to any applicable school communities” other than the Deputy Mayor’s first letter with barebones facts. Since DCPS’s change of position depends largely on this factual predicate that was never raised before, MOLC should, at minimum, direct the agency to provide support for its version of events and evaluate the resulting production.
Alternatively, MOLC could simply grant the Coalition’s appeal, order DCPS to provide the names of the six schools and resolve the request without further ado. DCPS’s position not only rests on semantic distinctions between “abuse” and “harassment” that are squarely at odds with the Mayor’s office’s own characterizations, but it is flatly wrong on the law that applies. DCPS declines to name the schools on grounds of confidentiality restrictions in a mayoral order. Such guidance is important to shape agency action but is not a lawful ground of FOIA denial. 
Release of an agency record upon public request is governed by an act of the D.C. Council, the D.C. Freedom of Information Act, and related regulations and court interpretations. The law requires records to be released unless a statutory exemption applies. Any denial must include “citations to the particular exemption(s) under [D.C. Code] § 2-534 relied on as authority for the denial.” D.C. Code § 2-533 (a)(1). In addition to the exemptions in D.C. FOIA, some other statutes operate as FOIA exemptions, but not mayoral orders. Thus the DCPS denial in this case lacks authority and must be reversed. 
For the foregoing reasons, we respectfully submit that the Coalition’s appeal should be granted immediately. 
Sincerely,

/s/

Fritz Mulhauser

Co-chair, Legal Committee

D.C. Open Government Coalition

cc: DCPS FOIA Officer 
Attached: 11/27/19 email after consultation; 1/16/20 denial
P.O. Box 73771


Washington, D.C. 20056


� HYPERLINK "http://www.dcogc.org" �www.dcogc.org� -- (202) 780-6020








� Deputy Mayor Paul Kihn gave the facts in an August 7 letter to ANC Commissioner Denise Krepp. See press coverage such as Madisson Haynes, “Here's how many sexual abuse complaints involving DCPS staff have been reported over the last 20 months: DCPS reports 18 unsubstantiated, 6 substantiated and 3 pending sexual harassment complaints involving staff from January 2018 to present.” WUSA9, August 16, 2019. The letter is attached to the web version of the TV story. See: � HYPERLINK "https://on.wusa9.com/33KH7XU" �https://on.wusa9.com/33KH7XU�. The Deputy Mayor declined to release the school names in a second letter to Krepp. NextDoor, August 20, 2019, � HYPERLINK "https://nextdoor.com/news_feed/?post=121340264" �https://nextdoor.com/news_feed/?post=121340264�.
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